RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
October Minutes 2021

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held remotely at 19.30 hours on Monday 18th October 2021.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Himsworth, Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper and Mrs King
Apologies for absence: Mr Smith
Also present: Cllr Bayley SDC, Mrs Penollar (Clerk) and 4 Riverhead residents

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Cllr Himsworth is requesting a reimbursement of expenses in section 7a. There were no other declarations on interest.

	3. KALC Community Award 2021 
· Cllr Collins presented the KALC Community Award 2021 to Georgina Paix in recognition for her contribution to the NHS from the start of the pandemic in 2020, when Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) was in short supply or of poor quality. She designed PPE gowns and bags, sourced the suitable materials, and organised the manufacture and distribution to NHS front line staff. 
· Mrs Paix thanked the Council for its recognition and asked for it to be recognised that there were a lot of other people that volunteered their time and expertise in taking the project forward. She reported the positive feedback received from NHS staff and that the project had also helped the care industry.
· It was agreed to help find a way to thank all of those involved. 

	4. MINUTES:
· The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 20th September 2021 had previously been circulated. Two amendments were clarified and the minutes were approved and signed. 

	5. Reports from District/County Councillors
· Cllr Bayley reported that she is meeting with Amherst School to discuss local residents’ issues.
· She is continuing to talk with Cllr Nick Chard, KCC about school parking issues on Worships Hill and is aware that Chevening Parish Council is investigating parking restrictions on Bullfinch Lane.
· The managing agents for the Lakeside Place have a 3 year plan to relay a path along the lake and plant up gaps to stop illegal fishing.
· SDC Planning continues to call for sites outside the Green Belt.
· SDC are now offering a 7am-7pm customer service.

	6. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Councillors were reminded of the need to co-opt a new councillor
· Risk assessments outstanding were reported
· Children crossing signs on Brittains Lane
· Change to the flow of the fountain at the Heights
· Perspex for the bus shelters
· Storage box for Speedwatch equipment.
b. Highways
Street lights
· Cllr Stewart reported that Streetlights were starting the process to replace the lanterns with damaged diffusers and it will take 2-3 months as the lanterns have to be returned to the supplier in batches of 5 at time. These lanterns are covered by guarantee. Streetlights are keen to continue the contract and tenders will be sought early next year.
Footpaths and pavements
· Cllr Kennett distributed the crocus bulbs that need planting as soon as possible alongside the pavements with verges. 
Street furniture 
· CJS will be replacing the plants in the planters shortly. 
· Cllrs Kennett and King will replace the dying Acer in the planter next to Billingtons with a new tree or shrub.
Traffic and local parking
· Following a recent meeting about issues on Chipstead Lane, Kent Highways still agree that the reversal of flow of traffic is the best solution and have added some further changes such as new signage for Barnfield Road. Kent Highways will prepare final drawings to include the addition of white lines to prevent parking that will hinder use of driveways after the change in direction. The Residents group will arrange a resident meeting for Chipstead Lane and Barnfield Road in the Village Hall to discuss the proposal. After that meeting, Riverhead Parish Council will repeat a similar survey to 2 years ago for the residents at the Riverhead end of Chipstead Lane and Barnfield Road.
Depending on the responses from this group of residents, Kent Highways will decide on how to progress the proposal further but reported that it will not fund any costs to take the proposal to the Joint Transportation Board or to implement the changes.
· Dunton Green PC met with Kent Highways about speeding issues through Dunton Green after recent deaths on the roads at both ends of Dunton Green. At the Riverhead end of the London Road roundabout at Tesco, Kent Highways have said it will consider new road signage at the side to indicate the inside lane is for Ryedale Court and Hardy’s Yard only.
· The Clerk is receiving queries about how improvements can be made to this roundabout and will encourage them to get involved once the Highways Sub-committee decide how to progress with this issue.
· Cllr Hooper will use social media to promote the suggestion that people rent their driveways to help alleviate parking issues in Riverhead.
· Cllr Stewart reported that one Speedwatch session was held on Amherst Hall and the top speed caught was 48mph.
Local business and services
· The Scout Group reported about £5,100 was raised at this years Riverhead Carnival. It will be hosting a firework night this year and asked to put advertising banners on the railings at the Village Hall.
· Cllr Stewart reported that 10 residents are now attending the Bullfinch senior coffee mornings.
· There was a break in to one of the businesses along London Road October.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· The Village Hall sub-committee met recently and a summary of the meeting was distributed.
· Cllr Stewart will arrange for the Sevenoaks Fire station to visit the hall and give some advice on the fire alarm set up. The current fire alarm is 20 years old and it is agreed that it probably should be replaced, but contractors are quoting for systems that appear to be excessive to the needs of a hall of this size. The backup batteries in the current fire alarm have been replaced and Cllr Colnet tests the alarm works on a weekly basis.
· It was agreed that the Village Hall sub-committee will ask all the contractors to quote for the additional cost of replacing the other 6 velux windows on the other side of the hall at the same time if the grant application for the replacement of the 6 windows at the front is successful.
· It was noted that the Pre-school will make a final decision this week as to whether it will continue after December 2021. 
· Queries for weekday bookings for regular hire are being made, but Wednesday morning has not yet been re-booked. A new yoga class is meeting once a month on Thursdays, which if it goes well may extend to a weekly activity.
· Parties have been booked for both days most weekends up until December, only one has been rescheduled so far due to covid.
· With rising utility bills expected Cllr Himsworth offered to approach his contacts at solar panels installers just to quote for supplying and installing a storage battery to use with the existing solar panels. 
d. Parkland
· Cllr Stewart confirmed a way had been found to fit the Riverhead Parkland signs to the existing posts and that they would be fitted soon. The collars of the signs will be painted black to match the posts and the Parkland working party could help with this.
· Cllr King was asked to thank her grandsons for helping to plant the oak sapling moved from an allotment site to the Parkland. 
· Cllr King was thanked for organising the working party to plant 2,000 daffodil bulbs in the Parkland. Regular and new volunteers including a few families helped on the day.
· Cllr Himsworth reported that 4 volunteers helped at the monthly working party. The Parkland paths were mowed, hedges trimmed and the St Mary’s Drive entrance tidied up.
· A contractor has carried out some repairs the Parkland fences this month.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· Cllrs Collins and King will sort the allotment water meter readings and arranged for the taps to be turned off for the winter shortly.
· Continued theft from allotment plots at Broadmead have been reported and Cllr Collins will notify plotholders at the Riverhead Allotment Association meeting next week.
· Unattended plots have been followed up and resulted in 3 more residents on the waiting list being invited to view plots.
· Allotment bills will be sent out after the Riverhead Allotment Association at which the annual contribution to the Group public liability insurance policy will be decided. The Council collects this for them as the amount is so small it is not worth opening a bank account.
· Cllr King will contact other allotment sites to investigate issues that could arise if sheds are permitted on allotment sites. If sheds are permitted with guttering that feeds a water butt, then water usage can be reduced.
· The Scout group has reported that it must answer some questions raised by its own solicitor that is reviewing the new lease. The Scout Group did agree that it should catch up on overdue rent and has just paid 3 years.
· It was agreed that the Clerk will ask one of Cllr Colnets son’s to repair the damaged wall at River Court and shorten the wall if possible.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· Broadband & telephone is due for renewal at monthly cost of £37.95 + VAT per month 
· Cllr Hooper reported there had been a lot of activity on social media about engaging volunteers. Sevenoaks District Council has also retweeted one of her posts which has helped to increase followers. Photographs continue to be the best way of improving circulation of posts.

	7. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· It was noted that the list of payments previously distributed been updated to include a request for reimbursement of petrol for Parkland tools from Cllr Himsworth. It now totals £7,113.93.
· It was noted that some invoices had been marked as settled and suppliers paid over £500 include R Callow Electrical Ltd £840.00 for replacing 2 new floor lights at The Heights and SDC total cost of emptying bins is £631.02 for the last quarter.
· Cllrs Collins, Kennett, Himsworth and King confirmed they had reviewed the underlying invoices this month. All invoices were approved.
b. Matters to report
· Income received totals £28,395.00 and the second half of the precept has been received. The Finance Committee will decide how much to transfer to NS&I when it next meets.
· Hall income is low as expected as regular hirers were given a month’s free hire in September to help kick start their activities. Two regular hirers did still pay in September and the Clerk has thanked them.
· The quarterly Finance report and to updated List of suppliers paid over £500 in a quarter were reviewed and approved.
· Following an above inflation increase to the printer hire contract, it was agreed that the Finance Committee would review other options when it next meets.
· The temporary mobile used during the lock downs in the Coronavirus pandemic will not be renewed next month.

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
21/02874/FUL – Former Robins & Day Vauxhall, Mill Road, Dunton Green, TN13 2UZ - Provision of a part 3 storey / part 2.5 storey building to provide 37 Retirement Living apartments for older persons, with associated communal facilities, parking and landscaping. Response - support
21/03138/FUL - 7B London Road Riverhead KENT TN13 2BH
Change of use of existing offices into a self-contained two bedroom residential unit.
Response - Support 

	9. Standing Committee report
· Councillors confirmed they had received the draft minutes of the Standing Committee and that the minutes clearly explain the reasons behind the decision to go ahead and accept the offer of £2,500.00 to change the right of way over the Parkland entrance to Ragstones on St Marys Drive. There were no further queries.
· Cllr Stewart reported that she had booked a meeting at Baker MacDonald to progress the finalisation of the legal paperwork required.

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· Councillor were reminded to ask the Clerk if they wished to see any items included in the list of general correspondence received during the month.
· The Clerk will forward details of the 3 week survey starting today from SDC to prepare a character study to identify what makes the District special. 
· Cllr Stewart will accept the offer from the local branch of Citizens Advice to do a presentation to Seniors Coffee morning to deliver energy advice. Shirley is going to contact them to come and speal to the Senior’s coffee morning. It was agreed that Citizens Advice could be invited to do a presentation at the next Annual Parish Meeting.
· Cllrs Collins and Stewart will try to attend the virtual KALC APM on Saturday 13th November. 

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Cllr Collins has liaised with Rev’d Andy Finn, who will lead the Remembrance Sunday Service in front of the memorial on 14th November. It will be advertised on the website and social media.
· Cllr Kennett confirmed that the MP for Sevenoaks will judge the Christmas window Winter Wonderland themed display this year. It was confirmed that the Mulled wine and mince pie event will be held on 25th November 2021 and both the Amherst School and St Mary’s Church choir will be invited to participate. 
· Cllrs King and Stewart will investigate the proposed nationally planned celebration events for the Queens Platinum Jubilee and suggest a date for the Parish Council to organise a local event next month. 
· It was agreed that Cllrs Collins and Kennett will review up and coming staffing issues. 
· As the April meeting next year falls on Easter Monday, a bank holiday, it was agreed to move the April Council meeting to Tuesday 19th April.



The meeting closed at 8.58 pm
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